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PO Box 9426 Stn Prov Govt

Victoria, BC  V8W 9V1
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BC Nature’s response to Garibaldi at Squamish Project Environmental Assessment, Addendum information

Dear Mr. McLaren

BC Nature (Federation of British Columbia Naturalists) is an organization representing 50 natural history clubs across the province, with approximately 4000 members, who have an interest in fostering an appreciation of our natural environment, that it may be wisely used for future generations.  Our motto is “to know nature, and to keep it worth knowing.”

Our members are very concerned about the proposed Garibaldi at Squamish development, which would represent a serious intrusion of urban sprawl into an area of important watershed and wildlife habitat values. The process appears to be moving forward prior to all the information being in place. The addenda to the original report still have a number of outstanding items, without which it is inappropriate for the Minister of Environment to be asked to make a decision.

These items include:

· A full evaluation is required of how the water requirements of the development will be met without impacting fish and wildlife in the Brohm and Cheekye river systems and how water quality will be maintained at a safe and acceptable level, given the ephemeral nature of many of the tributaries and the fact that the Cheekye River will receive treated sewage effluent. Without the water supply information, the impacts cannot be fully assessed. Data collection for water extraction was required for a full year, and will not be available until September 2008. 

· What are the effects of this water flow on salmon and salmon habitat in the Brohm, Cheekye and Cheakamus Rivers? 

· The wildlife inventories for identified wildlife species were very brief. We note that the consultant was in the field for only 6 hours on one day (April 23) to study the presence of birds, including Harlequin Duck, and for only a couple of hours on two days to conduct overflight surveys for Wolverine, Grizzly Bear and Mountain Goat. Such brief studies are unable to give a good assessment of the true impact of the resort development on the valuable wildlife of the area. This natural resource is of much greater future value to the citizens of Vancouver and Squamish, in terms of biodiversity conservation, ecotourism and healthy environments, than the addition of more ski hills and condominiums will ever be. Time should have been taken to truly establish which regions are being used by wildlife, to what extent and in what numbers. The promise of later field studies (e.g. for Northern Goshawk) while the project is being constructed is a travesty of environmental planning.

While no wolverine dens were found, their tracks were recorded in the project area, a fact that is left out of the comments in Addendum 2. Section 3.1 page 14, where historical data is mentioned, but the implication is that wolverine are only “expected to occasionally venture into forested areas”. The field work basis for this assumption is weak. Similarly, the absence of sightings of Marbled Murrelet and Spotted Owl is taken as the absence of presence, despite limited surveys. 

Even more fundamental than the missing information is the overall suitability of allowing a project of this size and character to go ahead in a natural habitat area and eco-recreational corridor. BC Nature supports the points made by the Squamish Environmental Conservation Society in their March 19th brief, concerning the wildlife and socio-economic impacts that need to be considered. We would reiterate concerns regarding protection of the Mountain Goat population on Brohm Ridge, and of Grizzly Bear. 

Urban sprawl forever changes the landscape, particularly because of the incursion of alien species that follows roads and human communities. This is generally very difficult to prevent or mitigate, whatever the good intentions. The impact on neighbouring Garibaldi Provincial Park and Alice Lake Park is covered in greater detail in the Addendum 2, Part 3, than in the original report. However, suggested mitigation methods for pet control (“require all dogs to be on a leash” in the resort) appear unworkable, given such a large development. Similarly, mitigation efforts for prevention of incursion of invasive plant species, by cleaning construction vehicles, etc. are unlikely to be entirely successful. Introduction of alien species, whether accidentally, or by deliberate landscaping with non-native plants, invariably results in the decline of native species which cannot compete with the competition and loss of habitat. It contributes to a decline in native biodiversity and an increase in “problem” and “nuisance” species. These problems will spill over into the park areas on either side, and increase the pressure on the whole watershed area. 

As an example of how dismal a future we are faced with, if this project were to go ahead is found on Page 13, Mitigation strategy 4.b. A suggested mitigation method for alien vegetation is “where appropriate, the introduction of predators or diseases from a non-native’s area of origin”. What a road this leads down, for a beautiful natural area full of native trees, plants and animals!

We believe that the Garibaldi at Squamish area is being rushed forward with far too little planning, particularly given the important ecological values of the site.

Yours sincerely

Bev Ramey, President

BC Nature (Federation of BC Naturalists)

1620 Mount Seymour Road

North Vancouver, BC  V6G 2R9

Email:  manager@bcnature.ca
